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UNEP

Montevideo III: Draft Programme Agreed

The Meeting of Senior Government Officials Expert
in Environmental Law to Prepare a Programme for the
Development and Periodic Review of Environmental Law
for the First Decade of the Twenty-First Century, was held
at the United Nations office in Nairobi from 23-27 Octo-
ber 2000.

The Meeting was convened by the Executive Director
of the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP)
to address the tasks envisaged in Governing Council de-
cision 20/3 of 3 February 1999. This requested the Ex-
ecutive Director to undertake a process for the prepara-
tion of a new strategic environmental law programme of
UNEP. In response to that decision, the secretariat had,
with the assistance of a geographically balanced group of
experts, prepared a draft programme of environmental law
for the first decade of the twenty-first century (Montevi-
deo Programme III), which was before the Meeting (docu-
ment UNEP/Env.Law/4/2). The purpose of the Meeting
was to finalise the draft programme for submission to and
possible adoption by the Governing Council of UNEP at
its 21st session.

Donald Kaniaru, Director of the Division of Environ-
mental Policy Implementation, opened the Meeting on
behalf of the Executive Director. He said that the experts’
presence was part of the process leading up to the observ-
ance in two years time of the 30th anniversary of the Stock-
holm Conference on the Human Environment and the 10th

anniversary of the 1992 Earth Summit. Noting that the
new millennium was marked by persistent environmental
problems as well as new and emerging ones, he observed
that there had been increasing advocacy for a thorough
assessment of the adequacy of existing instruments un-
derpinning global environmental governance. Through the
implementation of its long-term programme on environ-
mental law, widely known as Montevideo Programme I
and II, UNEP had accomplished significant achievements,
such as the many global conventions and protocols, as
well as other regional agreements and a large number of
capacity-building activities. The UNEP environmental law
programme for the following decade, which the present
Meeting had been convened to develop, would be charac-
terised by expressly formulated objectives reflecting the
overarching goals of sustainable development and environ-
mental security at the global, regional and country levels.

At its opening session, the Meeting elected by accla-
mation Patrick Széll (UK) as Chair; Bie Tao (China) as
Vice-Chair; and Paul K. Ndungu (Kenya) as Rapporteur.

In considering the preparation of the draft programme
(agenda item 4), the meeting had before it a note by the

secretariat presenting two documents, the first entitled
“Possible components of a programme for the develop-
ment and periodic review of environmental law for the
first decade of the twenty-first century” (UNEP/Env.Law/
4/2), and the second entitled “Implementation of the Pro-
gramme for the Development and Periodic Review of
Environmental Law for the 1990s” (UNEP/Env.Law/4/3).

Before commencing a detailed consideration and de-
bate of the possible environmental law programme com-
ponents as set out in the first document, the representa-
tives expressed their general observations regarding the
document. Several of them stated that a number of issues
should be added. These included urban environmental is-
sues, certain aspects of marine pollution, and the need to
take traditional knowledge into account. With regard to

the term “environmental law,” participants said there was
a need to define it clearly to distinguish it from other types
of law and to clarify in each case where it appeared whether
it referred to domestic law, international law or both.
Prioritisation of actions was also discussed, and the Meet-
ing felt that to be the prerogative of the Governing Coun-
cil and the implementing agencies. It was generally felt
that emphasis should be laid more on implementing ex-
isting laws rather than creating new ones, and it was noted
that public participation could play a key role in ensuring
that laws were enforced.

Following an extensive debate and elaboration on 20
proposed subject areas, the experts adopted a proposed
Montevideo Programme III for submission to the Gov-
erning Council on the basis of the draft contained in docu-
ments UNEP/Env.Law/4/CRP.1, UNEP/Env.Law/4/CRP.2,
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UNEP/Env.Law/4/CRP.4, UNEP/Env.Law/CRP.5 and
UNEP/Env.Law/4/CRP.6 (see page 309).

The Programme contains components designed to in-
crease the effectiveness of environmental law and ad-
dresses issues such as implementation, compliance and
enforcement; capacity-building; prevention and mitiga-
tion of environmental damage; avoidance and settlement
of international environmental disputes; strengthening and
development of international environmental law; harmo-
nisation and coordination; public participation; informa-
tion technology; and innovative approaches to environ-
mental law.

The strategic plan also considers sectoral environmental
issues such as freshwater resources, coastal and marine eco-
systems, soils, forests, biological diversity, pollution preven-
tion and control, production and consumption patterns, and
environmental emergencies and natural disasters. The plan
focuses as well on security and military activities.

The Meeting also unanimously adopted the recommen-
dation containing the draft Governing Council decision
regarding the proposed Montevideo Programme III on the
basis of the draft contained in document UNEP/Env.Law/
CRP/s.

The draft text recommends, inter alia, that the Gov-
erning Council “…adopts the Programme for the Devel-
opment and Periodic Review of Environmental Law for
the First Decade of the twenty-first century…as the broad
strategy for the activities of the United Nations Environ-
ment Programme in the field of environmental law for the
first decade of the twenty-first century” and “…decides
to review the implementation of the Programme not later
than at its regular session in 2005.”

The draft Montevideo Programme will be submitted
for adoption to the 21st session of the Governing Council
of UNEP/Global Ministerial Environment Forum, sched-
uled for February 2001 in Nairobi.  (MJ)

PIC: Satisfaction at Progress Achieved

UNEP/FAO

The seventh session of the Intergovernmental Negoti-
ating Committee (INC) for an International Legally Bind-
ing Instrument for the Application of the Prior Informed
Consent Procedure (PIC) for Certain Hazardous Chemi-
cals and Pesticides in International Trade (INC-7) was held
from 30 October to 3 November 2000, in Geneva.1 The
goal of the PIC procedure is to promote a shared respon-
sibility between exporting and importing countries to pro-
tect human health and the environment from the harmful
effects of certain hazardous chemicals that are traded in-
ternationally.2

The Rotterdam Convention on the PIC Procedure for
Certain Hazardous Chemicals and Pesticides in Interna-
tional Trade was adopted on 10 September 1998. To date,
the Convention has been signed by 72 States and one re-
gional economic integration organisation, and ratified by
11 States (Bulgaria, Czech Republic, El Salvador, Guinea,
Kyrgyzstan, the Netherlands, Oman, Panama, Saudi Ara-
bia, Slovenia and Suriname). It will enter into force as
soon as 50 instruments of ratification have been depos-
ited.

Until the Convention’s first Conference of the Parties
(COP-1), the INC will continue to provide guidance re-
garding the implementation of the PIC procedure.

The PIC procedure

During the Geneva Meeting, delegates convened in
Plenary, a Contact Group on contaminants and a Legal
Working Group on rules of procedure for the Conference
of the Parties, dispute settlement and non-compliance.
They discussed, inter alia, the activities of the Secretariat,

implementation of the interim PIC procedure, the work of
the Interim Chemical Review Committee (ICRC), prepa-
ration for the Conference of the Parties, and issues arising
out of the 1998 Conference of the Plenipotentiaries.

INC Chair Maria Celina de Azevedo Rodrigues (Bra-
zil) welcomed the delegates. She introduced Shafqat
Kakakhel, Deputy Executive Director of UNEP who, on
behalf of the UNEP Executive Director, thanked Switzer-
land and Italy for hosting the interim Secretariat.

The Assistant Director-General of the UN Food and
Agriculture Organisation (FAO), Louise Fresco, under-
lined the fact that INC-7 is the result of collaboration and
synergies between FAO and UNEP.

Activities of the Secretariat
Jim Willis, UNEP Chemicals, outlined the Secretari-

at’s activities during the interim period and the situation
regarding extra-budgetary funds (documents UNEP/FAO/
PIC/INC.7/2 and Add.1). He noted that two regional work-
shops had been held to support efforts toward implemen-
tation and ratification, launching of the new PIC Web site,
and new contributions to the Trust Fund.

The European Union announced its recent contribu-
tion of 100,000 euros to the Trust Fund. Egypt, supported
by Syria, suggested the Secretariat consider organising a
workshop for the Middle East region. Jim Willis explained
that although workshops are a Secretariat priority, only
two of the four originally planned could be arranged for
2001. New Zealand suggested that the Secretariat prioritise
activities given the financial situation. Switzerland sup-
ported the proposed budget.

The Secretariat announced that agreement had been


